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Dear Mr Hunt
In all of the arguments and outrage against the planned changes at Lewisham Health care as proposed by the TSA, which are compelling in themselves, there is one aspect of the effect of the proposals that has so far not been mentioned, namely the impact on the whole ethos of clinical commissioning.
The Health and Social care act advocates a process of local decision making and of partnership between health care, local government and the local population. ‘No decision about you without you’ being a central and overriding theme of the Act.
Lewisham has collectively embraced both the spirit and detail of the act, the shadow Health and Wellbeing has met regularly and already influenced decision making across all the related organisations with co-operative working making inroads into difficult areas such as alcohol and smoking. Lewisham GPs have embraced Clinical Commissioning with real engagement of practices, changes in working practices and health outcomes, with a 10% improvement in children’s vaccination coverage and significant changes in outpatient and acute hospital attendance. 
Required QIPP (quality and performance) targets have been met and exceeded through close working with the local trust and plans are in place for further efficiencies and quality improvements in the next 12 months. 

The efficiency and effectiveness of Lewisham clinical commissioning and the quality and depth of partnership working and engagement was remarked on by independent assessors as part of the recent authorisation process and of the six SE London CCGs Lewisham had the highest score in terms of readiness for authorisation with a single one of the 119 requirements for authorisation needing attention. 

The TSA proposals will fragment the provision of care for Lewisham residents and sever these established relationships as patients are cared for in one of four out of borough providers. The close co-operation and shared aims demonstrated by Lewisham Healthcare will be impossible to maintain with four providers due both to local workload capacity within commissioning and local government but also to the dilution of influence on the remaining providers for whom Lewisham residents represent only a small proportion of their work and with whom they have no natural affinity.

Local pathways of care developed between primary and secondary care will no longer be effective and GPs will see the influence that they had begun to have on behaviour of secondary care disappear and with it their engagement in local commissioning as it becomes powerless to effect change. Without the trust and co-operation of GPs important changes in primary care working practices vital to the development of community based care will be hugely difficult to enact and will risk a continued rise in use of secondary care services.

If the TSA proceeds as currently planned it is my belief that not only will this result in a reduction of quality and provision of health services for Lewisham residents with huge risks to health outcomes but also the effective end of clinical commissioning in Lewisham.

CCGs across the country will observe this and realise that their own efforts to create local decision making and health services relevant to their individual communities could similarly be hijacked by plans of large super trusts and overriding organisations such as NHS London or the new NCB and the promise of new and innovative cost effective health care given in the Health and Social Care act will be lost.
I would therefore urge the Special administrator to re think his recommendations which as they stand commit Lewisham to a fragmented, high cost, high risk, model of care based round the survival of secondary care providers.  This will have an impact for years to come not just on the local health economy, which he has been tasked to improve, but also on the local government budget with all the consequent knock on effects on the already deprived and stressed population of Lewisham. Instead the TSA recommendations should support local commissioners in continuing to develop effective integration and co-operation to produce efficient locally responsive care improving health outcomes, which Lewisham commissioners have clearly demonstrated that they are capable of doing, so providing a model of care that could be reproduced by clinical commissioners across the country. 

Yours Sincerely

Dr Helen Tattersfield 

CCG Chair
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